






































































 

REPORT OF THE NORWOOD AIRPORT COMMISSION 

 

The Norwood Airport Commission (NAC) is pleased to submit its annual report 

for calendar year 2020.  

 

A three-member commission, the NAC is appointed by the Board of Selectmen, 

with individual members serving three-year terms. NAC’s responsibilities 

include overseeing the stewardship, development, operations and management of 

Norwood Memorial Airport, which encompasses some 672 acres. Day-to-day 

management is handled by Airport Manager, Russ Maguire, and his assistant, 

Mark Raymond.   

 

Norwood Memorial Airport is one of 30 public use airports within the 

Commonwealth that exclusively provides general aviation (non-military, non-

airline) services. These offerings include transportation alternatives for 

corporate officers and business persons, television and sports personalities, 

as well as local, state, national and international officials and statesmen. 

Other airport services include: charter flights, electronic newsgathering for 

two major Boston news stations (Channels 5 and the NBC affiliate), traffic 

reporting, pipe-line patrol, aerial spraying by the Norfolk County Mosquito 

Control, personal transport, flight instruction, plus air cargo services. The 

State Police Air Wing, though no longer a tenant on the Norwood Airport, 

still relies on our fueling and maintenance support. And our weather station 

provides up-to-the-minute meteorological conditions reported throughout the 

day by both national and regional news stations.  

  

Our facility operates 24 hours a day, seven days a week. This is especially 

critical for residents throughout the Commonwealth and northeastern United 

States who depend on emergency medical transports from the Norwood Airport. 

In particular, our air ambulance and inter-hospital organ donor flights 

provide time-critical, life-saving access to specialized medical centers in 

Boston, Providence and New York.  

 

One year ago, the Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 

released the latest findings of its study on the economic impact of the 

state’s public use airports. Accordingly, Norwood Airport generates more than 

$59 million each year in total economic activity, third highest in the 

ranking among the state’s 30 general aviation airports. Regarding visitor-

related economic impacts in particular, Norwood Airport ranked first. The 

study found that more than 9,800 transient aircraft—based outside the local 

area—use the airport annually. This translates to more than 23,000 visitors 

arriving at the Norwood Airport each year, visitors who in turn spend money 

off-airport. Norwood Airport users take advantage of our hotels, restaurants 

and retail outlets. And according to MassDOT’s study, visitor-related 

spending alone, when re-circulated in the local economy, totals more than 

$12.8 million annually in economic output. 

 

As for the airport’s diversity of service, in addition to the private, 

corporate and charter aircrews/passengers who utilize our facility for 

personal and profession-related transport, a number of companies also call 

Norwood Memorial Airport home. The following is a list of companies and 

agencies based here in 2020, to include the services provided by each: 

 

  MassDOT/Aeronautics: State aircraft for industry support, inspections, 

investigations  

 



 

 

  Flight Level: Line services, aircraft maintenance, fueling, hangar 

services, terminal operations, car rentals (through AVIS) 

 

  Kestrel Aviation: Charter services 

 

  New Horizon Aviation: Fixed-wing flight training, sightseeing tours, 

aircraft rentals 

 

  Norwood Air Multi Training: Fixed-wing flight training, aircraft rentals 

 

  ATP: Fixed-wing flight training 

 

  Blue Hill Helicopters: Helicopter flight training/aircraft rentals 

 

  Boston Executive Helicopters: Charter, sightseeing tours, hangar services, 

aerial photo and survey, line services 

 

  Aerial Productions: Video production, Dep’t. of Defense support, power 

line surveys 

 

  Elite Aero Services: Aircraft detailing 

 

  New England Aircraft Detailing: Aircraft detailing 

 

  Midwest Air Traffic Services: Air traffic control (under FAA’s purview) 

 

 East Coast Aero Club: Fixed-wing and helicopter flight training/aircraft 

rentals 

 

 Tuckamore Aviation: Charter services, sightseeing tours, aerial photo and 

survey   

 

 Taso’s Euro-Café: Airport restaurant (through Flight Level) 

 

 

Norwood Airport continued to be an origin/destination for the Southern 

Airways route network. Southern Airways is a seasonal charter operator which 

began service in June 2019 from Norwood to Nantucket. According to company 

executive, Mark Cestari, the Norwood-Nantucket connection was Southern 

Airways’ first New England route. Southern Airways had been operating in the 

southern United States. 

 

In spite of the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic which has plagued our nation, this 

year, the Norwood Airport continued to operate——without restrictions——seven 

days a week. In addition, airport management supported the guidelines set 

forth by the Center for Disease Control, state and Town officials.  

 

In 2020, the Airport Department completed the two-level, Welch Administration 

Building, named in honor of retired U.S. Marine Corps Major Mark C. Welch. 

For this construction project, the scope of work included a fit-out of some 

4,000 sq. ft. in the existing building, with the addition of new mechanical 

systems, vehicle bays, a mechanic’s workshop and downstairs office, plus an 

interior stairwell. Upstairs, in the newly constructed 2,000 sq. ft. 



mezzanine, we now have a conference/training room, airport administration and 

badging offices, along with security and access control upgrades. With a 

MassDOT grant which covered 95% of the project’s total fit-out costs, the new 

Welch Administration Building eliminated the department’s need to lease space 

on the Town’s airport. 

 

Adjacent to the building’s upper level, we also added a new parking lot. This 

public space, now complete with landscaped grounds, benches and plantings, 

supports both the Welch Administration Building and our air traffic control 

tower.  

 

To further develop land “inside the fence” and meet the needs of our airport 

users, new construction began on a parcel of land adjacent to the Welch 

Administration Building. Here, a 7,200 sq. ft. hangar is being built and 

financed privately by Flight Level.  

 

In 2020, the Airport Department also completed its technical master plan 

update (TMPU), with 95% of the project’s costs covered by federal/state grant 

financing. The TMPU updated the airport master plan by defining current 

conditions and identifying capital improvement needs consistent with the 

airport’s mission statement. Key issues tied to proposed airport improvements 

were also identified in light of current and future aviation demand. In 

addition, the Airport Commission voted to accept the airport layout plan, or 

ALP, which was later approved by FAA and MassDOT. The ALP was a direct result 

of the technical master plan update which had been completed earlier in the 

year.  

 

Other federal/state grant projects to receive financing in 2020 included:  

 

1.  The post-construction monitoring of taxiway A, which had been built in 
2019; 

 

2.  An environmental assessment to study taxiway C’s proposed re-location, 
as well as the paving of runway 17/35’s safety areas;  

 

3.  A comprehensive crack seal and saw-cut/seal project that addressed 

sections of runway 10/28 and taxiways C,F and G; with a follow-on 

project to re-mark this runway and its connecting taxiways; 

 

4.  The procurement of new vegetation management equipment valued at more 
than $220,000 

 

 

As for revenue enhancements, in late 2020, the Airport Commission signed two 

land leases with Boston Executive Helicopters for the West Apron and DC-3 

Apron. 

 

In spite of another busy winter season, to keep flight operations moving, 

airport management conducted snow removal operations——day and night——clearing 

snow from our runways, taxiways, aircraft aprons, as well as the municipal 

parking lots. These activities were managed along with our daily airport 

inspections, safety and security oversight, infrastructure maintenance, 

government liaison work, capital planning, business development, financial 

and accounting support.  

 

Additionally, the Airport Department had a hand in the following:  

 



   We initiated a cooperative with the Town’s new Facilities Department, 
first sharing a 22-page evaluation of the Welch Administration Building 

conducted by Energy New England. Facilities staff then scheduled the 

Welch Administration Building for an LED lighting conversion, with a 

similar conversion planned for the airport’s monopole ramp lighting.  

 

   We supported animal conservation through the Turtles Fly Too program.  
Turtles Fly Too rescues endangered sea turtles like Kemp’s Ridley, 

green and loggerhead sea turtles stranded along the Cape Cod beaches—

and  then releases  up to 85% of them.  In the past, the program  

worked directly with the New England Aquarium’s Quincy Animal Care 

Facility (NEAQ). Unfortunately, this year, due to the Covid-19 

pandemic, NEAQ wasn’t involved in the rescue effort. So the Turtles Fly 

Too program recruited pilots and aviation businesses from airports like 

Norwood to take these sea turtles directly to other rehabilitation 

centers along the east coast.  

 

Looking ahead: 

 

1.   We plan to continue work on an environmental assessment of both a 

taxiway re-location project and a paved runway safety area project; 

with at least 95% federal/state grant financing expected. 

 

2.  We plan to remove obstructions affecting the use of our runways; with 
at least 95% federal/state grant financing expected. 

 

3.  We plan to re-construct a section of taxiway D, to conform to FAA 

design standards; with at least 95% federal/state grant financing 

expected. 

 

4.  We plan to address a capstone project on the grounds adjacent to the 
Welch Administration Building. This would complete a comprehensive, 14-

year commitment to improve the site, which has become the airport’s 

main observation area, a park in fact, which today overlooks many of 

our aircraft operating areas. This is where the Airport Commission has 

already constructed two public parking lots, and installed a flagpole, 

picnic benches and tables. Since making these improvements, the volume 

of pedestrian traffic frequenting the airport park continues to grow. 

The Airport Commission is seeking MassDOT grant monies to complete this 

capstone project to further enhance the viewing public’s experience.  

  

For community relations, we continue to pursue a comprehensive noise 

education/abatement program consisting of airfield signage and a flight 

publication insert for both our based and transient pilots. This remains a 

high priority program. Not surprisingly, the piloting community has also 

embraced our efforts, and this is reflected in the overall decrease in noise 

complaints. Throughout 2020, noise complaints continued to decline. 

 

The success of Norwood Memorial Airport is due to many. But we would be 

remiss if we did not thank the Board of Selectmen, Finance Commission, Town 

Meeting members, our U.S. Congressman, Rep. Stephen Lynch, along with State 

Rep. John Rogers and State Sen. Mike Rush. All of these parties recognize the 

great importance of this airport to the regional and national air 

transportation system, as well as its critical value to the economy of 

Norwood and the Commonwealth. Through the years, we’ve also been grateful for 

the support——financial and otherwise——that the MassDOT Aeronautics Division 



and FAA have provided to our airport. We look forward to continuing this 

productive partnership. 

 

For flight enthusiasts and natural lovers alike, the wide open spaces here at 

Norwood Airport provide an ideal viewing locale, especially with the 

surrounding vista that includes the Blue Hills. We invite all to pay a visit 

to this tremendous asset known as NORWOOD MEMORIAL AIRPORT. The airport 

administration office is located at 111 Access Road. Please feel free to 

contact the Airport Manager's office with your questions or comments at 781-

255-5615/5615, or: rmaguire@norwoodma.gov. For web surfers, check out the 

airport’s web page located at:  www.norwoodma.gov.  Under ‘Departments,’ 

click on ‘Airport’—and enjoy the ride! 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Norwood Airport Commission 

Mark P. Ryan — Chairman 

Michael Sheehan— Vice Chairman 

John J. Corcoran 

http://www.norwoodma.gov/
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